MINUTES
BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

MARCH 9, 2016
WEDNESDAY,  4:15 P.M.
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jimmie McCamic, Chairperson; Greg Marquart, Secretary/Treasurer; Robert M. Baker, Tony Werner
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:  Leslie Nutting
ALSO PRESENT:  Dottie Thomas, Library Director; Amanda Berisford, Secretary/Bookkeeper
CALL TO ORDER:  Mrs. McCamic called the meeting to order at 4:15 pm.  Mrs. McCamic stated that she had spoken to Mr. Marquart, and he told her that he would be arriving late to the meeting because of a previous work commitment.
MINUTES:  Mrs. McCamic noted some typographical errors in the Board Meeting Minutes of February 10, 2016.  Mr. Baker moved to accept the minutes with the corrections named.  Mr. Werner seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES
FINANCIAL REPORT:  

Operating account #2 checking



       $           1,500.82

Payroll account checking





                    0
            Capital Money Market savings


                            143,862.15
Operating Money Market savings




    911,310.46

Operating CD – Main Street Bank A




    104,277.18
Operating CD – Main Street Bank B




    104,648.56

Capital CD – First Choice #1



                            104,443.80

Operating CD – Progressive Bank




    215,358.95

Operating CD – United Bank-A




    103,409.33







TOTAL
          $ 1,688,811.25
Revenue received:  February 2016

County Commission 





            $      9,469.15
Board of Education






      63,965.00
State basic grants-in-aid





                    0              


Fines








        1,131.89 
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Photocopies







           779.10
Contributions






                       162.32
Interest Earned






           129.19
Endowment Trust I.E.






        2,462.64
Book Sale







           151.00
            Out of State Patrons






             25.00
Other:  Operating Sup Cr – 34.00, Book Cr – 32.28



66.28                                 

       






TOTAL
$    78,341.57
OPERATING CONTRIBUTIONS

Kevin, Lori and T.J. Sacco
In memory of Marlene Marie McCoid
                                                  40.00

Shirley Naumann 

In memory of Curtis “Al” Bowman                                                                 30.00

Wheeling Park Teen Center
 
In memory of Barry Lee Garrison                                                                    20.00
The Lunch Bunch


In memory of Bertha Dean West




             25.00

Anonymous








             47.32
  







 TOTAL
$         162.32
INVOICES
February 2016 Operating #2 Account

     


             $   73,630.56
February 2016 Transfer to Payroll                                                               
      34,176.29
February 2016 EFTPS Deposit


                  
                  11,207.53
February 2016 ACH Debit (Retirement)

       
                       
        8,315.41
February 2016 EFT (WV State Tax)




                    1,374.56
February 2016 Capital Account                                                                                 379.99








TOTAL
$ 129,084.34
WARRANTS

February 2016 Operating #2 Account


Warrants #27787 - #27848





 $ 73,630.56
February 2016 Transfer to Payroll



                 
     34,176.29
February 2016 EFTPS Deposit

                               
     
     11,207.53
February 2016 ACH Debit (Retirement)


           
     
       8,315.41
February 2016 EFT (WV State Tax)





       1,374.56
February 2016 Capital Account                                                                                379.99
Warrant #526   




                      TOTAL         $    129,084.34
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VERIFICATIONS

Total Operating Balances as of January 2016                 

             $963,192.38
 +February 2016 Revenue


                
                             78,341.57
 - February 2016 Expenditures


 
                           129,084.34







    SUBTOTAL
$ 912,449.61
Operating CD Main Street Bank A




 
   104,277.18
Operating CD Main Street Bank B




               104,648.56
Capital CD First Choice #1




             
   104,443.80
Operating CD Progressive Bank




               215,358.95
Operating CD United Bank - A





   103,409.33
                                                                                CD SUBTOTAL              632,137.82
Capital Balances as of January 2016

  
 
   
   144,223.82








TOTAL        $1,688,811.25
INVOICES AND WARRANTS

Mr. Baker asked if the budget would need to be amended to compensate for the additional PEIA expense created when Bonnie Vavrock, Secretary/Bookkeeper, retired in October 2016.  Ms. Thomas said that the Personnel expenditure budget includes a $20,000 contingency line that should cover the difference.  Mrs. McCamic said the PEIA amount would continue to grow and exceed the amount originally approved in this year's budget.  Ms. Thomas stated that according to the West Virginia Library Commission, the budget would not need to be amended to compensate for the overage for the retirees insurance.  
Mr. Baker moved to approve the Financial Report for the February 10, 2016 board meeting.  Mr. Werner seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES

PUBLIC INPUT/PRESENTATIONS

There was no public input or presentations.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Ms. Thomas announced that the Library received the tax revenue check from the Ohio County Commission for January 2016 in the amount of $12,076.36.  
Ms. Thomas handed out the Service Report for February 2016. She said the report was still not ready when the Board packets were mailed because all the statistics had not yet been received.  Mr. Werner stated that the Library’s website views had grown.  Mrs. McCamic said making additions to and maintaining the website would also cause the 
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website view statistics to grow.  Ms. Thomas directed the Board members to look at the increase in Tumblebooks views.  She stated that several teachers are using the service in their classrooms.  Mr. Werner asked if Tumblebooks was an interactive service.  Ms. Thomas said that the teachers use Tumblebooks just like a regular book that they would read aloud in the classroom.  Mr. Baker pointed out a major inconsistency with previous years in the number of library visits and questioned if the total was correct.  Ms. Thomas agreed that the number of visits to the Library should definitely be higher. She said she would investigate the figure to determine whether the figure is correct.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Thomas reported on the following:

The West Virginia Legislature's Senate Bill 265, which will allow volunteers access to patron’s records and private information, is likely to pass.  Ms. Thomas also said that there is another bill in the Senate that would establish a nonfunded fund for the state's public libraries' capital improvement projects of facilities. She said it doesn't seem likely this bill will pass.   
The Library received a quote from NSA Security, a company providing security guard services located in Washington, PA, that was the result of a “cold call.”  The company  provides only security guard services. Unlike OCPL's current security company, McKeen Security, NSA does not offer cleaning staff.  The hourly quote from NSA for security guard services is $18.00. OCPL is currently paying McKeen $14.00 per hour for security  guards and $15.00 per hour for cleaning staff.  Mrs. McCamic asked if the Library would be asked to pay for travel fees since the guards would be coming from Washington. Ms. Thomas said no, since travel expenses were included in the hourly rate. Ms. Thomas remarked that the Library currently has only two guards from McKeen. One works daytime on Monday through Friday while the other guard works evenings Monday through Thursday and weekends. She said both of these guards are quite competent and very good at handling and resolving issues with problem patrons.
Mr. Marquart arrived to the meeting at 4:34 pm.

Ms. Thomas said that she will begin drafting an updated funding request letter to the Ohio County Board of Education listing the numerous services that the Library has been providing to the Ohio County Schools. Mr. Baker pointed out that a correction needed to be made. He said the greeting should say "Gentlemen" rather than "Gentleman." Ms. Thomas said that correction would be made. 
Ms. Thomas asked Ms. Berisford to give an update on her search for new accounting software.  Ms. Berisford said she completed her last online demonstration on March 8, 
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2016. She said she completed demonstrations for Microsoft Dynamics GP, AccuFund, Abila, Adagio, and Blackbaud.  Ms. Berisford stated that she also investigated Traverse, Genesis Total Solutions and Southware.  She reported that during the discovery calls she was able to ascertain that Traverse was quite expensive and assistance with  implementation would be difficult to receive since there are no vendors of the software in our area.  She said Genesis Total Solutions and Southware offered to build the accounting software from the ground up and would provide optimal customization while also being cost-effective. However, the time required to set-up the software would be considerably longer.  She said that because of the lengthy time issues, she did not proceed with demonstrations of Traverse, Genesis Total Solutions, and Southware.  Ms. Berisford stated that she is currently compiling a list of reviews and a comparison chart of the proposals she received and will present that information at the next Board meeting.
The West Virginia Library Association's Annual Spring Fling will be held April 7th and 8th in Flatwoods, WV.  Ms. Thomas said she and several staff members may be attending.   She said the Children’s Department staff will definitely be attending on Friday, April 8th and will also attend the University of Pittsburgh's Children’s Literature Conference on May 4th , 2016.  
Amy Kastigar, Head of Adult Services, is currently investigating a new company, Advantage Preservation, to provide microfilm of our local newspapers.  In addition to the microfilm, the newspapers could also be digitized and for a small, one-time fee, be made available on the Library’s website.  Ms. Thomas stated that within the past few years it has become increasingly difficult to find a reliable company to handle the Library’s microfilm needs.  The provider for many years, UMI, was bought by ProQuest several years ago. ProQuest required payment for service before receipt of the microfilm. In addition, ProQuest did not send microfilm for all of the months during the year, but it was difficult to obtain a refund or credit for the microfilms that were never received.  Ms. Thomas said it was also unsatisfactory to not have all the months of the newspapers on microfilm, and patrons often expressed their displeasure. Mrs. McCamic asked if the Library would need to provide the newspapers to the company. Ms. Thomas replied that the newspapers would have to be mailed to the company in batches. Advantage Preservation would then digitize them and produce the microfilm. Mr. Marquart stated that he is surprised a company hasn’t taken upon itself to scan the newspapers and make them available online and more readily available.  Mrs. McCamic said that we have quite a lot of microfilm and it would take quite some time to digitize our entire collection.  Mr. Marquart said that we could start with our current needs, and then we would have a digital version of the newer newspapers. Mr. Baker stated that the local newspapers are already available online through subscription and it would be nice if the papers could be transferred that way. Mr. Werner said that he thought Mrs. Nutting was going to investigate if the newspapers could be acquired in that manner.   Ms. Thomas stated that 
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Ms. Kastigar will attend the next Board meeting and share the information she is collecting about Advantage Preservation.
Ms. Thomas stated that extra shelving is being added to the Large Type collection across from the Circulation Desk. She said new shelves will be added to the wall to extend the collection toward the magazine area. She said the staff has begun weeding the DVD collection in preparation for possibly shifting it to another location within the Library as the Large Type collection needs to expand. 
Ms. Thomas showed the most recent flapper to be destroyed by rats in the City's sewer lines. Mrs. McCamic asked how long this flapper had lasted. Ms. Thomas said she would verify the dates.  Mr. Baker stated that this flapper is made of Kevlar which is used in bullet-proof vests yet is apparently not rat proof.  Mr. Baker asked if we were still keeping a flapper in reserve and Ms. Thomas said that we were keeping an extra one on hand at all times.  Mr. Marquart stated that since the Library recently had installed an additional indoor backwater valve in the Storage Room that is made of bronze, it should provide extra protection in the event the Kevlar flapper fails. 
Mrs. McCamic changed the order of the agenda to provide additional time to discuss OCPL’s RFP for capital improvement projects.
NEW BUSINESS
ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR OCPL’S BOARD OF TRUSTEES FOR 2016-2017
Mrs. McCamic agreed to continue as Chairman, and Mr. Marquart agreed to continue as Secretary/Treasurer.

Mr. Baker moved to continue the present slate of officers, Mrs. McCamic, Chairman and Mr. Marquart, Secretary/Treasurer for another year and that those nominated be elected by acclamation.  Mr. Werner seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Marquart

YES
PROPOSALS AND QUOTES FOR ANNUAL RENEWAL OF PROPERTY AND LIABILITY INSURANCE

Ms. Thomas said that she called Jim Williams of Wesbanco Insurance Services after the previous month’s board meeting and informed Mr. Williams that the Library’s liability 
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insurance would be up for renewal on March 18th.   She told him the Library needed proposals from other insurance companies.  After two weeks, Ms. Thomas called again and spoke with Customer Service Representative, Nancy James, who stated that they checked with Nationwide and Liberty Mutual Insurance and both companies were unable to compete with State Auto Insurance’s pricing.
Ms. Thomas then referenced the e-mail from Mr. Williams, included in the Board packet, that listed an update of the Library’s insurance renewals.  Mr. Werner questioned whether the increase in price was due to the increase in the building’s value or a just a general increase.  Ms. Thomas stated that she believed it was a combination of both.  Mr. Baker stated that he thought the auto policy seemed quite high and asked if we had inquired if the Library vehicles were eligible for a low mileage discount.  Ms. Thomas said she would check on that. Mr. Werner said that he would like to see the declaration page from last year’s insurance policy.  Ms. Thomas said that she would pull the declaration page from the Commercial Package and Auto Policy and it would be available the next time he visited the Library.  Mr. Werner stated that Mr. Williams stressed again the need for insurance to cover any cyber liabilities and problems that could arise from our data being compromised.  Mr. Marquart asked if the Library’s system was hacked what information could be gained about patrons and employees.  Ms. Thomas stated that employee information is safe since the accounting software we currently use is not on the Library’s servers and therefore not on the local network. She said the accounting software resides only on an individual computer.  Ms. Thomas said that we do not collect patrons’ Social Security numbers or credit card information. If a hack were to occur, the only information hackers would get about the patrons is their contact information, the library materials they currently have checked out and possibly their check-out history. Mr. Werner stated that Mr. Williams has not really given the Library any other viable alternatives and very little time to explore other options as our current policy expires March 18, 2016. 
 Ms. Thomas said that if the board wanted, next year the Library could check with other agents for options for auto and property and liability insurance.  Mr. Marquart suggested the search could start next January.  Mrs. McCamic asked if this insurance was the same as their Directors and Officers insurance.  Ms. Thomas said that WesBanco Insurance Services also provides that insurance but the insurance company is different and the policy renews at a different time of the year.  Mr. Werner said that the coverage can be manipulated, but we would not be able to switch insurers at this time. Mr. Baker suggested contacting several insurance companies and agents starting in September 2016 and compile a list of options for next time.  
Mr. Marquart moved to renew the policy with the new rates.  Mr. Werner seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES
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Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Marquart

YES

REVIEW OF ENDOWMENT TRUST AGREEMENT
Mr. Werner said that he had looked at the agreement, and he said he'd like to investigate the original motivation or genesis of the agreement.  He also said that in reviewing the Endowment Agreement he saw no restrictions and the document states the desire that the Library not ruin its tax-exempt status.  Mr. Marquart said that the Endowment Agreement specifies that the funds need to be used for scientific, literary and educational purposes. Mr. Baker stated that a large donation was made from the Helen Gaither Trust to the Endowment Trust, increasing the Trust's value to approximately a million dollars.   Ms. Thomas said that when she became OCPL's Library Director in January 1997, the budget was not nearly as robust as it is now.  She said annual transfers to the capital account were much smaller and the capital account did not have a high value. Ms. Thomas said that at that time too, most large donations, gifts, and bequests specified the money go to the Library's Endowment which resulted in the restricted Endowment Trust being quite well funded, while the Library's capital account was sparse. Mr. Werner said that there is no definition of the scope of scientific, literary or educational materials in the Endowment Agreement and as long as the tax-exempt status for the Library is not jeopardized the Endowment Trust Agreement could be amended and is probably open to broad interpretation. 
Mr. Baker asked if it was known which firm had originally drafted the Endowment Agreement.  Mr. Baker also asked if it would be possible to check with Mr. Hess to determine what the original intentions of the Endowment were.  Mr. Werner said that he would be happy to ask Mr. Hess about the Endowment Trust. Mr. Baker said he would like to go along with Mr. Werner when he spoke to Mr. Hess.  
The board agreed to await the results of Mr. Werner and Mr. Baker's conversation with Mr. Hess and any further information Ms. Thomas could find on the origins of the Endowment Agreement. 

GENERAL DISCUSSION
Mr. Baker asked about the information sheets on Ohio County demographics included in this month's board packet. Ms. Thomas said the information was taken from a recently received reference book entitled, CPA  Community Profile Analysis: Consumer and Business Demographic Reports published by Neilsen. She said the information is obtained from the U. S. Census Bureau and that she included the statistics just for the Board’s general information.  
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Mrs. McCamic asked if a copy of Lee Ann Cleary’s schedule of monthly school visits would be included with the funding request letter for the Ohio County Board of Education.  Mr. Baker said that the letter should state all the services we are providing to the Ohio County Schools.  
OLD BUSINESS
UPDATE ON OCPL’S RFP AND DISCUSSION OF IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS AND PROPOSALS
Mr. Werner asked Mr. Marquart if the proposals are what he had expected to see.  Mr. Marquart said they were in line with his expectations with the possible exception that 
M  & G also gave an estimated cost for all the individual upgrades, plus a total of those costs, plus the architectural fees. Mr. Werner asked Mr. Marquart if it is typical of architects to be paid approximately 8% of construction costs.  Mr. Werner also asked Mr. Marquart how we could begin to “vet” these proposals.  Mr. Marquart said that it is important to check references, and the firms should be asked to prepare a presentation for the Board.  Mr. Werner said that he will talk to Greg Stewart, John Jordan and Pat Henry.  Mrs. McCamic said that she would talk to Terry Depew. Ms. Thomas said that she will talk to Glenville State College's Library Director at the Robert F. Kidd Library and to  Susan Reilly from Moundsville-Marshall County Public Library about the Cameron High School project. 
Mr. Werner motioned to adjourn the meeting at 6:38 pm. Mr. Baker seconded the motion.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Marquart

YES








Respectfully submitted, 








Amanda Berisford








Secretary/Bookkeeper
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